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An adjourned meeting of the Board of Supervisors of Albemarle County, Virginia, was held on 
October 19, 2021 at 4:00 p.m.  This meeting was held by electronic communication means using Zoom 
and a telephonic connection due to the COVID-19 state of emergency.  This was a joint meeting with the 
Albemarle County Economic Development Authority. 

 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: Mr. Ned Gallaway, Ms. Beatrice (Bea) J.S. LaPisto-Kirtley, Ms. 

Ann H. Mallek, Ms. Diantha H. McKeel, Ms. Liz A. Palmer, and Ms. Donna P. Price. 
 

 BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT: None. 
 
 OFFICERS PRESENT: County Executive, Jeffrey B. Richardson; Deputy County Executive, 
Doug Walker; County Attorney, Greg Kamptner; Clerk, Claudette K. Borgersen; and Senior Deputy Clerk, 
Travis O. Morris. 
 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY MEMBERS PRESENT:  Mr. Don Long, Mr. David 
Shreve, Ms. Katherine Imhoff, and Mr. Stephen McNaughton.   
 

EDA MEMBERS ABSENT:  Mr. Stuart Munson (joined the meeting late) and Mr. George Ray 
(joined the meeting late) 

 
Agenda Item No. 1. Call to Order.  

 
The joint meeting was called to order at 4:00 p.m. by the Chair, Mr. Ned Gallaway. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said the meeting was being held pursuant to and in compliance with Ordinance No. 

20-A(16), “An Ordinance to Ensure the Continuity of Government During the COVID-19 Disaster.”   
 
Mr. Gallaway (Rio District) announced the following Supervisors in attendance: Ms. Ann Mallek 

(White Hall District), Ms. Bea LaPisto-Kirtley (Rivanna District), Ms. Diantha McKeel (Jack Jouett District), 
Ms. Liz Palmer (Samuel Miller District), and Ms. Price.  

 
Mr. Gallaway said the opportunities for the public to access and participate in the electronic 

meeting are posted on the Albemarle County website, on the Board of Supervisors homepage, and on the 
Albemarle County Calendar. He said participation will include the opportunity to comment on those 
matters for which comments from the public will be received.  

 
Mr. Gallaway announced the following in attendance: Jeff Richardson, County Executive; Greg 

Kamptner, County Attorney; Board Clerk Claudette Borgersen; and Senior Deputy Clerk Travis 
Morris. He said other staff would introduce themselves and their titles at the appropriate times 
throughout the meeting. 
 

Mr. Richard Deloria of the EDA called the roll, with members Don Long, David Shreve, Katherine 
Imhoff, and Stephen McNaughton present and members George Ray and Stuart Munson absent. Other 
EDA officials present were Roger Johnson, J.T. Newberry, and Ashley Perry. 
_______________ 
 

Agenda Item No. 2. Work Session: Project ENABLE Review.  

 

The Executive Summary states that in December 2018, the Board of Supervisors approved the 
County’s first economic development strategic plan, Project ENABLE (Attachment A). Prior to the 
adoption of Project ENABLE, the Board and the Economic Development Authority (EDA) agreed to a 
memorandum of understanding (MOU) to guide the EDA’s activities and ensure alignment with the 
County’s other policies, goals, and objectives. The MOU continues to serve as a guide to the Board and 
EDA in their intent to work closely and cooperatively to achieve the County’s goals for economic 
development. 

 
The BOS and EDA last met jointly in June 2019. At that meeting, each body approved matching 

policies for several state grants, including the Commonwealth Development Opportunity Fund (COF), 
Virginia Jobs Investment Program (VJIP), and the Agriculture and Forestry Industries Development Fund 
(AFID). Each body also approved the County’s first local incentive, a synthetic tax increment financing 
tool called the ENABLE grant. 

 
The Economic Development Office (EDO) continues to work diligently under the guidance of 

Project ENABLE. Despite ongoing impacts from the pandemic, the EDO has made significant progress 
toward each of the plan’s seven strategic goals. A summary of activities since late 2019 is found in 
Attachment B. Likewise, the EDA continues to play a critical role in these achievements and a summary 
of their accomplishments from last year is found at the end of the Annual Report (Attachment C). 

 
Looking toward the future, staff is seeking concurrence from the Board and EDA to address a 

consistent barrier to economic growth: the cost of land. Staff is recommending two new tools to address 
this barrier: the ability for the EDA to control (and potentially own) land and a Building Reuse Grant. 
Owning or controlling land through leasing, easements, rights of first refusal, or strategic partnerships 
would permit the EDA to improve the site readiness environment in the County. In short, it provides the 
EDA with greater flexibility to respond to business market demands. Additionally, a Building Reuse Grant 
could reduce the cost of adaptively reusing existing structures. The Building Reuse Grant would develop 
existing buildings in the County to become assets to attract expanding businesses or accommodate 
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primary businesses that wish to locate here. These two tools have the potential to mitigate obstacles for 
local sustainable economic growth and activity. 

 
Additionally, EDA control of land is recognized as a best practice for creating an independent, 

sustainable revenue stream to support other economic development related goals and initiatives. The 
establishment of an independent, sustainable revenue stream has been a long-term goal of the EDA 
since the adoption of Project ENABLE. 

 
While costs to implement is to be determined, the EDO plans to use existing funds from the 

Economic Development Investment Pool to fund these tools, if approved. The EDA’s latest financial 
report is found in Attachment D. 

 
Staff recommends the Board of Supervisors and Economic Development Authority provide 

feedback on the two proposed economic development tools. 
_____ 

 
Mr. Long stated that this would be a work session in which the economic development staff would 

review Project ENABLE, followed by a discussion of EDA control of land and a discussion of the existing 
building reuse grant.  He continued that it would be followed by a closed session, after which there would 
be an action item on the performance agreement for the project packet.  He said that there were some 
issues with having to adjourn the meeting by 5:55 PM, so he encouraged everyone to be efficient in their 
comments as they went along so all the agenda items could be done within that timeframe.   

 
Deputy County Executive Doug Walker thanked Mr. Long and members of the Authority, Chair 

Gallaway, and members of the Board.  He said that as acknowledged by Chair Long, there was a hard 
stop at 5:55 PM to allow for a transition for the use of the Zoom account for the Planning Commission 
meeting, and he appreciated everyone’s understanding.   

 
Mr. Walker stated that although these two governing bodies did not often meet together, maybe 

once a year or more frequently, the work they did together occurred all the time.  He said that the two 
bodies routinely worked in collaboration with each other, and they were considering the same projects 
and agreements, which they did in concert with each other.  He said that they may have different closed 
meetings, and different actions in different meetings, but they were working together, even though it may 
not necessarily be at the same time.  He stated that this was a great opportunity to reflect on all of the 
work that both of these Boards had done together.   

 
Mr. Walker stated that he wanted to mention that for the last three years, the code names that 

have been used for projects that have been approved: Turtle, Daffodil, Macintosh, Proton, Patriot, 
Bronco, 49ers.  He said those projects actually are Woolen Mills, Willow Tree, Potter’s Craft Cider, Afton 
Scientific, Barnes Lumber, Castle Hill Gaming, and the Albemarle Business Campus.  He said the 
estimated total private investment of those projects for the County exceeds $136 million.  He said that 
translates into property and other tax revenue that helps support County services and programs.  He said 
the estimated annual direct economic impact, or money flowing into the economy from those investments, 
is more than $127 million, which translates into support for local businesses across many subsectors, 
including retail goods, hospitality services, and other services.  He stated that 592 estimated new jobs 
from those projects have been created.  He said other announced projects that had been the works of 
these two boards, both separately and together, included the Habitat for Humanity Southwood project and 
the Brookdale project, both advancing strategies around affordable housing.  He said that collaborations 
with CVEC (Central Virginia Electric Co-operative) and their expansion of rural broadband in the County 
were other examples.   

 
Mr. Walker stated that Perrone Robotics, which was referred to as Project Night Rider, was a 

relatively modest investment, but ultimately led to an additional $10 million private investment for this 
company to take the product further.  He said there were other active pending projects that, while they 
could not be talked about by name, could be discussed by code.  He said Project Gadget, Project Puma, 
and Project Baja just illustrated that the work continued.  He said with that, he would let Mr. Johnson and 
Mr. Newberry summarize where they had been, acknowledging that this was a point in time and that the 
work continued.  He said he very much appreciated all members being there today to join in this summary 
and the discussions that would follow.   

 
Mr. Roger Johnson introduced himself as the Economic Development Director for Albemarle 

County.  He said that before the presentation began, he wanted to mention that they would not be 
covering all of the accomplishments that had been made in project ENABLE.  He said that the scorecard 
was included in Attachment B in the handout, and if there were specific questions related to Attachment 
B, they would gladly entertain those.  He stated that they wanted to talk about some of the more visible 
and salient points that have happened and to tell a bit of a story.   

 
He said that like the rest of the world, COVID threw them a curveball, so some of the presentation 

goes outside of the scope of project ENABLE.  He said that it was during this timeframe that economic 
development wrote a new strategic business plan to help businesses survive, which included Lift grants I 
and II, microloans to small businesses, agribusiness grants to help agricultural areas, and Safe Spaces & 
Places grants, which extended the footprint for outdoor business transactions.  He said they held 
websites and webinars to educate small businesses on the opportunities to apply for federal grants and/or 
other opportunities for funding, or other suggestions on their books and the like.  He stated that there was 
also a buy local campaign toward the end of the year to help with marketing the goods and services of the 
local purveyors so that they could continue their business when they may not be able to afford to market 
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themselves.  He said none of that was really included in project ENABLE, but it did encompass a year’s 
worth of work, and he thought it was noteworthy to mention it. 

 
Mr. Johnson said that the first goal in project ENABLE is to strengthen the existing business 

retention and expansion plan (BRE).  He said there were a few examples that were presented because 
they connected local businesses to state resources through their connections and allowed their local 
businesses to grow.  He said it included such examples as Greenberry’s and Biomic, which were both in 
the valet program.  He said that for those listening who may not be familiar, the valet program is a state 
program that allows people to expand internationally.  He said while a lot of folks they worked with were 
good business owners and very smart people, how to enter into the market in Australia or Europe was 
just not something that people intuitively knew.  He continued that they were connected to resources, 
businesses for distribution, excise taxes, and similar things.  He said that additionally, there was 
Punchout2go, which had a two-year program for cloud computing that helps with e-commerce.  He stated 
that they were in the economic gardening program.  He said that Gropen was also in the economic 
gardening program.  He continued that Emerson was another example that was connected to PVCC to 
create a workforce development pipeline.  He said they helped an agribusiness called Schuyler Greens 
grow through a grant.  He said that Mr. Walker had mentioned Afton Scientific, who they helped with 
VJIP.  He stated that all of these activities resulted out of the BRE program, and they wanted to highlight 
a few examples to show that they believed the BRE program was functioning well and working. 

 
Mr. Johnson said the second goal was to improve the business climate.  He said they could see 

examples of where they had zoning text amendments, expedited review for Castle Hill Gaming, and a 
website created that tells people how to start a business.  He said there was also Bonumose, which he 
said they had just attended a short while ago.  He stated they had to overcome some business climate 
issues to get them into the community.   

 
Mr. Johnson said the third goal was lengthy, and Mr. Newberry would discuss it. 
 
Mr. Newberry introduced himself to the Board and said he would walk through goals three, four, 

and five.  He said that Mr. Johnson had just mentioned that goal three is particularly long, so it would be 
on the next two presentation slides.  He stated that the pandemic certainly impacted the efforts on the 
Broadway blueprint and community engagement, but they remained connected to the infrastructure 
partners involved in that process, particularly ACSA (Albemarle County Service Authority) and their 
capital planning.  He continued that included in the most recent capital plans was the update of a water 
main to serve the businesses along this corridor, which would be a greater than $1 million investment in 
infrastructure to ensure that those businesses remain adequately served now and in the future. 

 
Mr. Newberry presented an image of North Fork and the groundbreaking of the Lewis and Clark 

Drive extension.  He continued that it was the main thoroughfare that goes through North Fork and UVA 
Discovery Park.  He stated that this site was incredibly important to the County’s inventory of commercial 
and industrial sites.  He said it was the County’s only Tier 4 site, so the foundation provided more than $6 
million towards that infrastructure improvement.  He stated that the previous Friday, they had partnered 
with the foundation to submit a grant to take that Tier 4 site to Tier 5 under the Virginia Business Ready 
Sites Program, so they were looking forward to hearing from the state how they scored in that process 
and were excited about the things that were happening there.   

 
Mr. Newberry said that another highlight was the Albemarle Business Campus, a site that was 

slated for the residential development of 50 detached and attached units.  He said that they worked with 
the developer to incorporate public elements into a greater than $40 million investment in that site to be a 
future home for businesses.  He mentioned that Kimley-Horn was going to be the consultant working with 
Community Development on the Comprehensive Plan update.  He said that a long-desired piece of 
information for them was an inventory of their commercial and industrial properties.  He said that Kimley-
Horn was going to provide that, and it would be essential towards working on this goal of improving 
readiness for business.   

 
Mr. Newberry said that Mr. Walker had mentioned at the outset that their codified policies for 

VHIP, COF, and AFID grants through various departments at the state level have been useful in 
communicating to the business community the value of partnering with the County.  He said on the right-
hand side of the slide, there were photographs from one of the announcements, an AFID grant for 
Potter’s Craft Cider.  He said this goal talked about supporting agribusinesses, and Potter’s was able to 
use that grant to adaptively reuse a historic building.  He said their particular business had done quite well 
even during COVID, due to their outdoor space where outdoor customers can adequately space and still 
enjoy their product.  He mentioned that Environmental Standards was the firm they had worked with at 
Barnes Lumber to do an evaluation and partial remediation of that site to facilitate the public-private 
partnership.   

 
He stated that lastly, the DAC committee had provided essential support for both veterans and 

the active military in the community.  He said that defense is a targeted industry, and it contributed 
greater than $6 million to their local economy, so they were proud to have been a part of that effort.  He 
said that he would not spend a lot of time talking about Woolen Mills or Barnes Lumber, which had 
already been mentioned several times, other than to say that they were thrilled that the public elements at 
Woolen Mills were completed.  He said the bridge pictured in the lower right-hand corner of the slide 
provided both pedestrian and bicycle facilities along the trail network there.  He stated that he wanted to 
point out that in the top left-hand corner, there was the future home of Castle Hill Gaming.  He said that 
much like Albemarle Business Campus, it was slated to be just an apartment building, but Stonefield was 
located within an opportunity zone, and they were able to connect this growing business with the 
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developer there who was able to add a floor of non-residential, giving more vertical mixed-use to 
Stonefield, an already mixed-use development.  He said it was immediately adjacent to the Hyatt and he 
believed the photograph of construction was taken last week.  He said that they were looking forward to 
that being completed, and for Castle Hill moving in shortly. 

 
Mr. Newberry said that goal five had been fun to pursue: to get out into the community to talk 

about project ENABLE and get feedback on the strategies that they were pursuing.  He presented a photo 
of Mr. Johnson presenting at a Community Advisory Committee meeting.  He said they attended those 
meetings sometimes to talk about specific projects or just to be in a support role.  He said the County had 
a LinkedIn page and Economic Development had a LinkedIn page, allowing them to reach a broader 
audience, particularly the local business community.  He said the Buy Local campaign had been a 
partnership with the City of Charlottesville and had been a wonderful opportunity to talk about the 
importance of local business and how buying local contributes to keeping the community unique and 
thriving.  He continued that project ENABLE had been well-received and was an ongoing effort by the 
Economic Development Office to talk about all the initiatives, and today’s meeting was a good example of 
trying to get the word out to the community.   

 
Mr. Johnson thanked Mr. Newberry and said that goal six of project ENABLE was to develop 

strategic partnerships with economic development institutions in the community.  He said a few examples 
that Mr. Newberry mentioned were the Buy Local campaign, which was jointly supported by the County 
and the City of Charlottesville.  He said that Project Rebound was formed with the Chamber of 
Commerce, UVA, the City, and the County to restart the economy.  He said in the top-left corner of his 
slide, they could see an image of Mr. Newberry presenting to a group of start-up businesses at the 
Community Investment Collaborative, which was also in partnership and supported by the City of 
Charlottesville.  He said that they had also partnered with the City of Charlottesville for training 
opportunities such as the Go Cook program.  He said while it was not necessarily the same type of 
strategies that they used to grow the economy, this program actually helped the marginalized community 
as they teach specific life skills to those who are somewhat marginalized to provide them with a career 
pathway forward.  He said in the bottom right-hand corner of the slide, they could see the original 
founders of Venture Central, which included UVA, Chris Engel from the City, and the County.  He said 
Venture Central had been launched and was currently searching for its first executive director, and their 
strategic partnerships continued to be productive.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that goal seven did not have a lot of strategies and objectives for goal seven.  

He said at that particular time, there was no director of the CACVB; however, they knew that they wanted 
to support tourism as part of the economy and there were several examples to be presented.  He said 
there was a new marketing program called Historic Vines, New Roots.  He said that this was important 
because it was somewhat of a switch from leading with history to invite visitors there and was moving to 
more of the wine experience as being the lead.  He continued that while visitors were here, they could 
enjoy the history as they so desire.  He stated that in the top left-hand corner, there was a mobile visitor 
center, noting that this was a change from a brick-and-mortar status.  He said that now folks from the 
CACVB could get out into the community where people actually are and talk to them about other 
opportunities to enjoy the county, spend money, and leave it here behind.   

 
Mr. Johnson said there was also an initiative to make this a place for all people, and a place 

where all people would like to visit, which was a digital footprint and program called Discover Black C-
ville.  He said all of this was in concert with the CACVB and the City, and they were hoping to build that 
tourism sector.  He said there was a video that they decided not to share due to technological constraints 
but that would be emailed to the Board of Supervisors and the EDA shortly. 

 
He said these were the seven goals included in project ENABLE, and in terms of what success 

looked like, the governor had illustrated it best by his five visits since ENABLE was enacted by the 
community.  He continued that in the top-right corner of the slide, he visited Potter’s Craft Cider, in the 
bottom right-hand corner he was giving an announcement at CoConstruct, and the middle bottom showed 
his WillowTree announcement.  He stated that the governor also came in for Castle Hill Gaming in the top 
middle of the slide, and most recently he participated in Bonumose in the State Farm building.  He stated 
that they felt very proud of the accomplishments of project ENABLE and would stop there to accept 
comments and then would turn the meeting back over to Chair Galloway and Chair Long.   

 
Mr. Long thanked Mr. Johnson.  He said he would ask for comments from each EDA member and 

then Chair Gallaway would ask for comments from the members of the Board of Supervisors.  He asked if 
Mr. Ray had any questions or comments for Mr. Johnson or any other staff on the presentation.   

 
Mr. Ray said he had no comments.  
 
Mr. McNaughton said he had no comments. 
 
Ms. Imhoff said the event with the governor last week was fantastic and they had really pulled it 

together well.  She stated that she was encouraged by their efforts but would like to see more opportunity 
for public comment at the EDA meetings, and she noticed they did not have that on this agenda.  She 
said she thought in the world of transparency and public engagement, it would always be good to have 
that opportunity. 

 
Mr. Long said that there was apparently a technical issue they had with the public comment for 

this meeting, which was the reason they were not having it today.   
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Mr. Shreve said he did not have any particular comments, but he thanked Mr. Long for pointing 
that out.  He said he too would like to see them encourage more public comment.  He said that he had 
one brief question.  He said that to his understanding, Kimley-Horn was a consultant on the 
Comprehensive Plan update.  He asked if that was strictly for the site readiness portion of the work, or if it 
went beyond that.   

 
Mr. Newberry thanked Mr. Shreve for his question and said that it would include other elements.  

He said they were examining the residential pipeline and other aspects of the Comprehensive Plan 
update.  He stated that the economic development was just piggybacking to use Kimley-Horn consultants 
for that inventory analysis for commercial and industrial land.   

 
Mr. Munson said that he had nothing to add at this point.  
 
Mr. Long said he had no questions or comments so he would let Mr. Gallaway continue.   
 
Mr. Gallaway thanked Mr. Long and said they would go through their speaking order for 

comments or questions.   
 
Ms. Price said to Mr. Walker, Mr. Johnson, and Mr. Newberry, all she had to say was “wow.”  She 

said that $47 million in investment and $127 million in return, 542 new jobs, $600 million that the defense 
industry contributed, all show that it was getting the job done.  She said that she really appreciated what 
they had done.  She said she was pleased to see the vertical mixed-use in Stonefield.  She said she had 
long believed that they had to have both jobs and residents co-located or very closely located to have a 
vibrant community, so that was a great addition. 

 
Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley thanked Mr. Newberry and Mr. Johnson for their great presentation.  She said 

that was a lot, and to piggyback on what Ms. Price said about the 592 estimated jobs was fantastic.  She 
said she was so proud of everything the EDA was doing, and she was so proud of all of its members 
because she knew how hard they all worked. 

 
Ms. Palmer said in the interest of time, she was good with everything.  She thanked them for the 

presentation and said it was great to see the progress.  She said she would like to ask, at a later date 
from the County, the different consultants that were contributing to the Comprehensive Plan and what 
portions they were dealing with.  She said again this was for another time.   

 
Ms. McKeel said that it was a great presentation.  She said she was impressed, grateful, and 

supportive of the work that the economic development team was doing for the community because they 
were helping to bring in income and revenues to support education, infrastructure, and all of the other 
things that they felt like they needed to do, without relying solely on increases in property tax.  She said 
she wanted to ask one quick question, but she knew they had to stop because they were short on time.  
She said thought she heard that Kimley-Horn was proceeding with the inventory, which she had 
mentioned several times needed to be completed.  She said that they started it and then had a hard stop.  
She asked Mr. Newberry if this was correct.   

 
Mr. Newberry said that they were working on it as they spoke.  He said he reached out for an 

update with the project lead and had not heard back as of today, but they were actively working on this 
part of the inventory, even before working on some of the Comprehensive Plan.   

 
Ms. McKeel said that that was excellent because they needed to get that completed.  She said 

that was all she had.   
 
Ms. Mallek said that it was such a pleasure to listen to what has happened since 2008 because 

the rule then was that UVA was going to take care of all of the economic development, and they did not 
need to bother.  She said that she was so impressed with the quality of the work that had been done and 
the quality of the people they had brought to the area or kept in the area.  She said the building inventory 
was underway in 2010, so she hoped that they were building upon work that was done before, which was 
considerable, but she supposed there were gaps that did not get done, so she could not wait for that to be 
done.  She said she loved Mr. Ray’s picture of the war memorial in his background.  She stated that they 
should keep their eyes on Rivanna Station and how the County could help (both CDD staff as well as 
economic development staff and the Board) to help them prosper, expand, and do what they need to do 
to stay.  She said that her question for some future time was how they were embedding their work on 
climate change into the work on project ENABLE. 

 
Mr. Gallaway said he wanted to commend Mr. Johnson and his team, which was brought on 

board four years ago and had put project ENABLE in place.  He said it was a growing team and the work 
was all attributed to the fine work they did every day to make economic development happen in 
Albemarle County.  He stated that he was able to say that in front of some people this past Thursday, 
meant every word of it, and knew that they were going to continue to achieve what they were shooting for 
because of the quality of the team. 

 
Mr. Ray thanked Mr. Johnson for serving as master of ceremonies during the dedication of the 

veterans’ memorial, the Supervisors who were able to attend, and Mr. Gallaway for his comments as lead 
speaker.  He thanked everyone for their support and informed them that it was all done.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said that it was awesome, and they were all thrilled to be there.   
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Mr. Long said that Mr. Johnson would discuss the EDA control of land.   
 
Mr. Johnson thanked the Chair.  He said that they would talk about a couple of things about both 

the Board and EDA together.  He said that as they knew, project ENABLE happened three or four years 
ago.  He said they had seen the recent accomplishments, included in which were four codified policies.  
He stated that these were the AFID grant match, the VCHIP grant match, Commonwealth Opportunity 
Fund grant, and the ENABLE grant, which allowed them to do tax increment financing to help projects 
happen that would not happen but for County participation.  He said that moving forward, they would like 
to discuss other economic development strategies and tools, get feedback, and see if they can move 
forward with some additional tools in the toolbox.  He said those two additional tools they wanted to talk 
about specifically today were the Economic Development Authority controlling land, followed by Mr. 
Newberry outlining the potential of creating an existing building reuse grant.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that they were seeking concurrence for these strategies, and it was important 

that they talk about the operational definition of “site control.”  He said that in this particular discussion, 
site control meant the exercise or dominion over a property through the execution of a purchase, sale, or 
long-term lease agreement, receipt of a deed, or conveyance of the land where a project will be located, 
or an option to purchase the property where the option was not revocable by the seller.  He said that 
when they talked about site control in this particular situation, it was important to have a baseline 
understanding of what was meant.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that one of the reasons they thought it was important for the Economic 

Development Authority to control land is that they have special powers that the Board of Supervisors did 
not.  He said that he would not read all state code items out aloud and that they were self-explanatory, 
providing an opportunity for business to happen faster.   

 
Mr. Johnson stated that he would give some examples of how other communities had used land 

control to achieve the strategic vision of their boards.  He said that some of the examples they were 
talking about would not be suitable to their particular community, but what he was providing were 
illustrative examples of how other communities used them.  He stated that it was understood that they 
had their own customized strategy for economic development, so some of the examples would not be 
applicable to the County.  He said that nonetheless, counties had used them in different ways.   

 
Mr. Johnson noted on the slide presented that Amherst had created a business park named Zane 

Snead, which had three companies and additional acreage for future expansion.  He said that they built 
an industrial park with their Economic Development Authority owning the land.  He said that on the right-
hand side of the slide, it could be seen that the Chesterfield Board of Supervisors approved a plan to 
spend $27.7 million on the Powhite Parkway extension.  He said it allocated $24 million to Chesterfield 
Economic Development Authority, which shortly thereafter spent half of that money—approximately $13 
million on 2,057 acres for the western Chesterfield tract.  He said they had turned it over to a developer, 
and the property was known as upper Magnolia Green, zoned in 1991 for residential uses.  He noted that 
because there was so much residential growth in the area, they would like for this to become more of a 
retail, office space, and commercial investment with high-paying jobs.  He said that the Economic 
Development Authority took control of the land to ensure its future was consistent with comprehensive 
planning.   

 
Mr. Johnson said in 1942 in Vint Hill, the U.S. Army established Vint Hill Farms Station, and in 

1973, that base shifted to research and development.  He said that in 1993, there was a base realignment 
and closure, where this particular facility was closed, so in 1998 the Vint Hill Economic Development 
Authority was formed and took control of this particular property.  He continued that in 1999, it was a 
renovated Army base for mixed-use purposes, and in 2014, the remainder of that property was purchased 
by Vint Hill Village, LLC.  He said they were setting out to create a vision that was created for Vint Hill in 
itself.  He said that in that particular scenario, they took what would have been an albatross around the 
community’s neck and had turned it into something that would be more fitting for its community.   

 
He said that in the middle of the slide, they could see an example of how the Chesterfield EDA 

acquired 353 acres in March.  He said it simultaneously sold the bulk of that land to another buyer in a 
quick turnaround sale.  He reiterated that they sold 307 of the 353 acres for $18.1 million.  He continued 
that when that happened, the buyer was Peanut, LLC, which intended to develop the land for commercial 
use, also consistent with their comprehensive planning.  He said that in the top-right corner, he thought it 
would be interesting to show a local example.  He said that Green County purchased the land in front of 
Route 29 in front of Lowe’s and Wal-Mart shopping center in Ruckersville.  He said their intent for that 
property was an expanded visitor’s center and future projects.  He stated that the reason he gave that 
example was because EDA ownership of land does not come without some consternation from the 
community.  He said that many people have strong feelings about public properties, and that ranges from 
easements to parkland to different uses that they would like to see.  He said that if they were suggesting 
that the EDA consider land ownership, they want to be transparent in their comments and say that it is not 
always exciting times and it does come with some degree of consternation.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that for the discussion, he would like to hear their thoughts.  He said that they 

would like to say some baseline assumptions so that they do not have to talk about those as a group.  He 
said that they would like for them to assume that any land ownership would involve both the BOS and the 
EDA when it is being considered.  He said that they would only be talking about land within the 
development areas.  He stated that they would be solely discussing commercial and industrial uses 
today.  He said that anything that EDA has to do with land would be consistent with the existing 
comprehensive plan and project ENABLE.  He said that they would certainly bring back some best 
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practices for financial and risk management.  He said that he would now turn it over to the respective 
Chairs. 

 
Mr. Long thanked Mr. Johnson.  He said that he would go through the members of the EDA.   
 
Mr. Ray commented that as many of them knew, he was the director of Economic Development 

for the City of Charlottesville for around 17 or 18 years.  He said that they had great success with forming 
public-private partnerships on City-owned property, and the number of projects that they were able to 
accomplish was very extensive.  He said that they were able to take vacant, non-productive land and put 
it on the tax rolls and offer developable land to the business community.  He stated that he was very 
proud of the amount of work they were able to get done that way.  He said it was all done through the 
Charlottesville Industrial Development Authority, which was the City equivalent of the County EDA. 

 
Mr. McNaughton said that he thought it was an excellent tool that they had at their disposal.  He 

said he would not want it to be their primary business.  He said that he thought it was an excellent 
actionable item to be able to move forward with specific things that could be impactful in the County when 
there was land that was promising but has been lying fallow for an extended period of time.  He would 
love for them to be able to have a conversation and take the lead on it and have that as an option, but he 
would certainly not want it to become their primary business and expectation going forward. 

 
Mr. Ray said that he would add to that and say that it was simply one tool in the toolbox, in his 

opinion.   
 
Mr. McNaughton said he concurred.   
 
Ms. Imhoff said she supported it and again, it was one tool.  She said it would also give them 

opportunities to talk about the benefits like some of the green infrastructure and connectivity that they 
could enforce or encourage if they had more control over the property.   

 
Mr. Shreve said he thought there was significant promise in this area, and he was glad they were 

exploring it.  He said that while in general, it was probably premature to suggest priorities, he did think 
that as they looked into it, it was wise to prioritize commercial industrial use as they appear ready, or at 
least limited to that at first.  He said that they should also consider something like prioritizing its use in 
whatever form for existing businesses and helping them.  He said they noticed significant problems in two 
ways with existing businesses, where this could come into play.  He said one was having access to 
affordable commercial real estate, and the second was helping preserve the businesses in that regard.  
He said that also, helping them to expand where their existing footprint or existing real estate is incapable 
of supporting such expansion.  He said he would suggest prioritizing those things before they go into what 
might be the third part of this, which was doing something concerning site readiness for businesses who 
want to come here.   

 
Mr. Munson said that he thought it looked like a great idea.  He said that in Scottsville, they were 

exploring all sorts of different options of what to do with the old Hyosung factory.  He stated that part of it 
was looking residential, part of it was going to be an open space, and part of it was looking at doing 
something with that building.  He said that having a tool like this for the County could be very helpful in 
some circumstances. 

 
Mr. Long said that what he would add was that potentially the EDA would benefit from an 

additional income stream to the EDA.  He said that as they had gone along and they had had all these 
various projects that they had been funding, so much of that funding had to come from the County 
appropriating it, providing it to the EDA to turn around and support these businesses, and if there was 
more money and income potentially there for the EDA, then that was more money available and could be 
reinvested without having to come out of the County’s general funds.  He said he thought there were 
some real benefits there.  He said that he thought it allowed them to target the land so that they were 
doing things in line with the County’s goals for how they want things developed in accordance with the 
Comprehensive Plan and project ENABLE, if they rely on developers to do that, they may not always get 
what they want in those particular locations.  He said he thought it was a really good tool that potentially 
allowed the EDA to use some of its financial ability in terms of loans to make it attractive to get the sort of 
development they wanted to get.  He said he thought it was headed in the right direction along with the 
things that they were going to talk about next.  He said that he appreciated Mr. Johnson and the staff 
coming up with that issue for them to talk about.  He said he would let Mr. Gallaway continue.   

 
Ms. Price said in the interest of brevity, she would simply echo what Mr. Long just stated.  She 

said that he succinctly covered all the things she sees specifically the advantage that allowed the County 
to target better with some control over land, without having to wait for someone else to do it.   

 
Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley said that she had a question for Mr. Long, Mr. Johnson, or Mr. Newberry.  She 

said that there was one item that said both the BOS and EDA were involved in any future land 
considerations, but there was another item about their thoughts on the EDA controlling land.  She asked 
for an explanation as to what the difference between being involved versus controlling.  She asked if 
involvement meant being involved but having no ultimate say, or if there was something regarding 
controlling and they did not agree.  She reiterated that she needed a point of clarification. 

 
Mr. Johnson thanked Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley and said that they had not fully defined the word 

“involved.”  He just wanted to make sure that the Board of Supervisors was aware that although the EDA 
would control the land, all these discussions would take place with the Board at the table.  He said that 
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would most likely be in closed sessions so that the Board would have influence on the future of that.  He 
said that any future use of the land and what it may be used for would certainly include the Board’s 
involvement.  He stated that as far as the structure itself, they could structure it in any way the Board so 
desired if it wants to have some say over it, they could certainly come back with the guidelines that meet 
those expectations.  He said that for now, they just wanted to talk about the general concept of land 
ownership and make sure there was agreement before they finalized a policy and brought it to them for 
consideration. 

 
Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley said she was supportive of it as a general policy, and she thanked Mr. 

Johnson.  She said she had no further questions.   
 
Ms. Palmer said that she appreciated starting off with the assumptions.  She said that Ms. 

LaPisto-Kirtley asked exactly what she was going to ask, so she would not ask it again.  She stated that 
however, she wanted to know what the Board’s involvement to be made very clear, and as far as she was 
concerned, she believed it should be substantial.  She said that she believed that would be for the best 
interest in the long term.  She stated that they did not know who was going to be on Boards and 
commissions and authorities in the future, and things are difficult to change once they get going.  She 
said that she also liked the idea because she thought they could potentially get some green infrastructure 
on US-29 North, which she would like to see.  She said she thought it would really spur development if 
they had some green spaces.  She stated that she also appreciated what she believed was Mr. Shreve’s 
comment about the existing businesses and a concentration on keeping their small businesses and 
allowing them to grow.  She said that she thought that needed to be a big part of this. 

 
Ms. McKeel said that in general, she was very supportive of this and appreciated that they had 

brought it forward to them.  She said it was a great opportunity for their two Boards to partner together to 
do some great things for the County.  She stated that she had a question either for Mr. Johnson or Mr. 
Newberry, she said she knew they were short on time, but she asked for one of them to give a quick 
hypothetical situation about owning land and how that might play out in Albemarle County as opposed to 
the other examples he gave.   

 
Mr. Johnson said he would gladly answer that question and thanked Supervisor McKeel for 

asking.  He said that he had some examples that were hypothetical as she had mentioned.  He said that 
the County already owned a substantial amount of land, and with it they could evaluate the existing 
properties owned by the County.  He continued that the Board of Supervisors could then convey that land 
over to the EDA, and the EDA could then dispose of that land under the direction of the Board of 
Supervisors.  He said that whether it be aesthetically pleasing infrastructure at an entrance corridor or 
turning it into commercial industrial purposes in the Rio/US-29 area, achieving small area plans.  He said 
it could be just like Director Shreve said, and they could take that land and prioritize it for existing 
business expansion.  He said all three of those were hypothetical examples that he thought most of the 
citizens in their community would support. 

 
Ms. McKeel thanked Mr. Johnson and said she was supportive of this.   
 
Mr. Walker asked the Chair if he could comment on that.   
 
Mr. Gallaway said yes.   
 
Mr. Walker said the Board may recall the work that Stantec did in looking at some of the 

opportunities for courts and general government.  He said in that, there was some general conversation 
around the value of public-private partnerships.  He stated that it was acknowledged that the absence of 
the control of property made it much more difficult to affect the public-private partnership.  He said that it 
added to the ability to move quickly and to leverage what is owned in a way that is wanted to accomplish 
goals without having to rely on private sector ownership of property.  He said that he thought that with his 
previous experience, he could significantly contribute to extend that, and then they were able to compete 
with other sites and other jurisdictions.  He said that if they worked through the control of property, more 
competitive land costs can be offered, and then, if it is desirable business in a desirable place, that can be 
used as a way to, without doing other types of incentives, make the business case more favorable for 
Albemarle in competition with other sites and other places.   

 
Mr. Long said he wanted to add something from his personal experience.  He said that the land 

does not necessarily need to be sold.  He said that they could lease the land so that ultimately, it 
remained in the control of the County.  He said at the end of the day, it would not be given up forever, but 
they were allowing it to go to a long-term lease potentially for somebody to do the development they want.  
He said it would come back to the County at the end of the day, which depending on the circumstances 
may be a preferable outcome.  He said it was much easier for the EDA itself to handle that lease than it 
was for the County itself.   

 
Ms. Mallek said that she did appreciate this concept very much, especially with the guard rails 

which were already stated.  She said she thought it helped them avoid any kind of briar patches along the 
way.  She said as far as the process question, she was guessing at understanding from the first bullet 
item on the list was that BOS would be consulting and give approval about going forward, and the EDA 
would manage its operation and deliberation.  She said that each group would be working to their 
strengths.  She stated that she looked forward to hearing about it.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said he was very supportive of this.  He said he may have missed something, so if 

someone could correct him, he did not need to draw out the conversation at this point, but if they had the 
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guiding policy for using this tool, that was project ENABLE.  He said that everything they do economic 
wise was driven by that policy and that plan.  He said that while there were just procedural things that 
they had to figure out to put this tool into use or to execute this goal, he did not feel that they had to 
develop a new overarching policy that drives that because they already had that.  He said that if this was, 
he presumed, coming forward in this way that this is a big obstacle or one that their team was saying they 
needed to be more effective, then he was certainly all in support of that.   

 
Mr. Long said they were now onto the next item which Mr. Newberry would present.   
 
Mr. Newberry said he was going to move on to the Existing Building Reuse Grant.  He said it was 

a proposal that the Economic Development Authority had already seen and provided some great 
comments on.  He said there were a lot of words on the screen, and before touching on any of it, he 
thought it would be helpful if he just took a minute to talk about some of the specific experiences that the 
Economic Development office had had.  He said it started with their Business Retention and Expansion 
program.  He said that as they had started to engage their local companies and connected them with 
resources, they had really shined and taken advantage of great opportunities to expand.   

 
Mr. Newberry stated that the most consistent roadblock that they had seen was with space and 

land and finding a place that is both hospitable to their business needs and also the price.  He said that 
what often happened was that the company was working with a broker and found that there was very 
limited supply within the County, and there were other opportunities in outlying areas that were more 
affordable.  He said that while the companies desperately wanted to stay in Albemarle, where they could 
even be expanding out of the City, and they would like to remain close to their origins in the City and just 
come out into the County, they had to delay or reduce that expansion, or they had to leave the region 
entirely.  He said that they could talk through some specific examples of that.   

 
Mr. Newberry said that this was a tool with which Mr. Johnson had great success in North 

Carolina.  He stated that a 30-second summary of it was it would be a grant or rebate of up to 50% of the 
capital cost of an expanding business that was in one of their target industries that was looking to move 
into space that had been vacant or unoccupied for the last six months.  He said that when they talked 
about capital cost, they were talking about things that cannot get up and leave and walk out the door, but 
capital investment into the building that they would be occupying.  He said that before they looked at a 
specific example, he wanted to mention there was a growing amount of policy support for a tool like this.  
He said that the comprehensive plan and project ENABLE, as well as the climate action plan, in talking to 
the building official, at the general assembly level, there was a lot of movement to figure out how they 
could make sure the building code was not an impediment to businesses that were able to reuse existing 
space.  He said that it was a grant that would be administered using economic development budget 
resources and administered by their staff.   

 
Mr. Newberry said he thought it would be helpful to talk through one example called project 

example.  He said it was a real case that their office had been working through.  He said it was a primary 
business looking for 10,000 square feet of industrial space.  He continued that the space that would work 
for the company and the County was $17 per square foot but would need $1000 of investment.  He said 
in an outlying area they found suitable space that would be $9 a square foot, and even further they found 
space that would be $4 per square foot.  He said that companies often understand that staying in 
Albemarle because of all of the great things that it has to offer would include there being a premium to be 
here.  He said that this grant would help reduce the magnitude of that premium and make it palatable to 
stay here.  He said that in that example, a $100,000 investment made to the space, for example, for 
improving a loading dock so that they could accept deliveries and then the improvements needed for their 
equipment like the HVAC system and the electrical system.  He stated that those would be eligible for a 
$50,000 reimbursement if there was a $100,000 capital investment.  He said that that was meant to kind 
of tell the story of how they encountered these issues and why they thought this tool would be valuable.   

 
Mr. Newberry said that just like with the EDA control of land, they had listed some assumptions to 

help guide the discussion.  He said that they obviously would be limited by their existing budget 
resources, they still did not have a dedicated stream of revenue for economic development.  He said they 
relied on positive year invariants and other opportunities.  He stated that likewise, this would be a BOS-
informed grant that was then administered by the EDA.  He said that this would be within the 
development areas for commercial and industrial development.  He continued that it would be consistent 
with the comprehensive plan and project ENABLE as well as utilizing best practices for financial oversight 
and management.  He said that he would now turn it over to the respective Chairs for discussion.   

 
Mr. Ray said that everything had been very well expressed, and that once again, it was another 

tool in the toolbox and he was all for it.   
 
Mr. McNaughton said he seconded Mr. Ray’s comments.  He said he fully supported this, and it 

made a lot of sense.   
 
Ms. Imhoff said she was wildly enthusiastic about this, and she thought it was exactly what they 

needed to do to use existing buildings, and they might need to come back someday and get some more 
budget resources if it goes well.   

 
Mr. Shreve said that he thought there was a lot they could do there.  He said he asked previously 

about how they might potentially use this for an additional kind of leverage that Mr. Newberry did not 
mention here, but he did hear back on some level about this query.  He said that he was curious about 
one of the dilemmas here, which was that if the only endeavor was to make a lease premium more 
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palatable, it might actually encourage the increase of that very premium over time.  He said they might be 
serving the community well if they could look into ways to use potential leverage, because they were 
talking about valuable capital enhancements and subsidizing them.  He said that using that kind of 
leverage to soften lease premium in the area to keep them from rising so quickly, so that their differential 
was not so large, and they were always fighting this battle and pushing a bigger and bigger rock up a 
steeper and steeper hill. 

 
Mr. Ray asked if he could add something.  He said that one thing to keep in mind was that if they 

were investing in these capital improvements, the value of those capital improvements ultimately goes to 
the tax rolls. 

 
Mr. Munson said that he thought it was a great idea.  He said that in Scottsville, they had a lot of 

historic buildings and that was one of the things that gives them their character.  He said that anything 
they can do to save those buildings, they always try to do.  He continued that he thought it was in the 
County’s best interest to try and save some of those old buildings and bring some folks in to try and help 
rejuvenate them and repurpose them, he thought it was a great thing all around.   

 
Mr. Long thanked Mr. Munson and he agreed entirely.  He said they were all familiar with property 

in the development area that was being underutilized, and anything they could try to do to help encourage 
that development of the already developed areas was a great idea. 

 
Ms. Price said that as with the others that had commented, she fully agreed and supported this.  

She said that as Mr. Ray most recently indicated, these were capital fixtures that go with the land.  She 
said it was not something that would be removed, and ultimately that increases the property value.  She 
said she was sure that the Economic Development Authority would ensure there was a reasonable 
payback period from the company to make sure the County was getting their return on their investment, 
so they support it.   

 
Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley said she was totally in favor of reusing their existing buildings, and she 

thought it was a great idea. 
 
Ms. Palmer said that she was generally supportive.  She said she could not imagine that the 

scale of this would ever get to the point where they would actually affect the square-foot rental prices in 
the area.  She asked if that was a correct assumption.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that at this junction their budget certainly would not support anything.   
 
Ms. Palmer said she was fine with this.   
 
Ms. McKeel said she was very supportive of this.  She said she did have one quick question.  She 

said that she noticed they were saying the property had to be empty or abandoned, not used for six 
months.  She said she was curious about the time of six months.  She said she understood that they had 
to prove it was.  She apologized and said she would have to stop because she was coughing.  She asked 
again what was magic about six months.   

 
Mr. Johnson said that in North Carolina, they had a 90-day window on the building reuse grant.  

He said that the general idea was that the state did not want to subsidize any building that could 
adaptively reused without this initial capital investment, and the vacancy period made it more assured that 
the building would not be used but for some additional capital investment.   

 
Ms. McKeel said that that made perfect sense and she understood.  She thanked Mr. Johnson 

and said she was very supportive. 
 
Ms. Mallek said that she was supportive of it as well, especially since there were multiple 1950s 

to 1960s manufacturing plants either through or about to be through with their remediation in the 
Whitehall District.  She said that they might be able to benefit from this.  She stated that she believed was 
that one of them was in the rural area, very close to one of those industrial sites now.  She said it may be 
used as a storage place or something, but certainly not its highest and best use.  She said she did not 
know if there was any flexibility one could put in now and then for something such as this where it still 
required a million dollars to upgrade for some uses, but it was not empty.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said that not to be left out of the others, he was supportive and in agreement of this 

as well.  He said that it looked like at this point in time, he said he was turning the presentation over to Mr. 
Walker for a listening check.   

 
Mr. Long said that was correct. 
 
Mr. Walker said there were three sections they had talked through, and he had made some 

notes.  He said he would generally characterize some of what he heard and, with this group, could add to 
it as needed.  He said in the opening session, there was an acknowledgement of the interest to have 
public comment at EDA meetings, and there was an explanation for why this meeting did not 
accommodate that, but he still captured it.  He said that there was an acknowledgement of the value of 
vertical mixed-use at the Stonefield project.  He stated that Ms. Palmer asked for a list of different 
consultants being used for the comprehensive plan.  He said that there was a question about the Kimley 
Horn proceeding with inventory, and they made need some follow-up on that one for Supervisor McKeel.  
He said there was an alert to keep an eye on the Rivanna Station property and help them prosper.  He 
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continued that there was a general question about making sure that they were looking where they could 
embed the work of climate change into the work of economic development function.  He said that was 
what he captured from the opening session.  He asked if there were any questions, comments, or 
additions.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said it sounded good to him.   
 
Mr. Walker said that the second issue of controlling land, he had broken down into the EDA’s 

comments and then the Board’s comments.  He said that both groups were generally supportive, there 
were comments about prioritizing commercial and industrial, and prioritizing for existing businesses.  He 
said that there was a thought that this was one tool, but not necessarily a primary tool.  He stated that 
there was an acknowledgement that this could add income stream to the EDA and reduce the reliance on 
the general fund.  He said there was an acknowledgement that it can be used for targeted land to be used 
best to meet the County’s goals.  He said that overall, it was generally supportive.  He said on the BOS 
side, there were general comments asking for clarity around what was meant by the involvement of the 
BOS.  He said that there was a desire for the Board of Supervisors to be involved, and for that 
involvement to be substantial.  He said there was an acknowledgment that it could be a way to increase 
green infrastructure and support of the focus on existing businesses.  He said that there was a comment 
about appreciating the guard rails that were identified in the relationship between the Board and the EDA 
in this regard.  He said that there was a comment about project ENABLE serving as a primary guiding 
document, and not necessarily was there a lot of policy work to be done as long as their guidance 
documents are understood.  He asked if there were any comments or questions about those notes.   

 
Mr. Ray said he thought he got it. 
 
Mr. Walker said the third section was the easiest.  He said there was general support to wild 

enthusiasm, and he did acknowledge that the concern that the grant for the capital grants could 
exacerbate the challenges that they currently face with affordability if it was not managed well.  He said 
that was what he captured.  He asked if there were questions or comments there.   

 
Ms. Imhoff said that they might want to put special highlight on the value this could be to historical 

structures.   
 
Mr. Walker thanked her and said he would do that.   
 
Ms. Palmer said that she would like to really second Supervisor Mallek’s interesting find on how 

climate change worked into this project, and she also wanted to add that the EDA also mentioned green 
infrastructure and that the purchase of land could be a tool for green infrastructure implementation.  She 
said she did not think that was mentioned in the list.   

 
_______________ 

 

Agenda Item No. 3. Closed Meeting. 

 

Mr. Long moved that the Albemarle County Economic Development Authority go into a closed 
meeting as authorized by the Virginia Freedom of Information Act, section 2.2-3711(A) of the Code of 
Virginia under:   

 

• Under Subsection 5 to discuss and consider: The expansion of three existing Albemarle County 
businesses identified as Projects Poma, Cardinal, and Gadget, where no previous announcement 
has been made of their interest in expanding their facilities into Albemarle County and,  

• Under Subsection 6, where the investment of public funds to support such expansion of the three 
businesses referenced above involves bargaining and, if made public initially, would adversely 
affect the financial interest of the EDA and Albemarle County.   
 
Mr. Ray seconded the motion.  Roll was called and the motion carried by the following recorded 

vote: 
 

AYES:  Ms. Imhoff, Mr. Long, Mr. Munson, Mr. McNaughton, Mr. Ray, and Mr. Shreve. 
NAYS:  None.  

_____ 
 
At 5:16 p.m., Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley moved that the Board enter into a closed meeting pursuant to 

Section 2.2-3711(A) of the Code of Virginia: 
 

• Under Subsection 5 to discuss and consider: The expansion of three existing Albemarle County 
businesses identified as Projects Poma, Cardinal, and Gadget, where no previous announcement 
has been made of their interest in expanding their facilities at new locations in Albemarle County 
and,  

• Under Subsection 6, where the investment of public funds to support such expansion of the three 
businesses referenced above involves bargaining and, if made public initially, would adversely 
affect the financial interest of the County.  

 

Ms. Price seconded the motion. Roll was called and the motion carried by the following recorded 
vote: 
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AYES:  Mr. Gallaway, Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley, Ms. Mallek, Ms. McKeel, Ms. Palmer, and Ms. Price.  
NAYS:  None.  
_______________ 
 

Agenda Item No. 4. Certify Closed Meeting 
 
Mr. Long moved that the Economic Development Authority certify by recorded vote that to the 

best of each director’s knowledge, only public business matters lawfully exempted from the open meeting 
requirements of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act and identified in the motion authorizing the 
closed meeting were heard, discussed, or considered in the closed meeting.   

 
Mr. Ray seconded the motion.  Roll was called and the motion carried by the following recorded 

vote: 
 

AYES:  Ms. Imhoff, Mr. Long, Mr. Munson, Mr. McNaughton, Mr. Ray, and Mr. Shreve. 
NAYS:  None.  

_____ 
 
At 5:46 p.m., Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley moved that the Board of Supervisors certify by a recorded vote 

that, to the best of each supervisor’s knowledge, only public business matters lawfully exempted from the 
open meeting requirements of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act and identified in the motion 
authorizing the closed meeting, were heard, discussed, or considered in the closed meeting.  

 
Ms. Price seconded the motion.  Roll was called, and the motion carried by the following 

recorded vote: 
 

AYES:  Mr. Gallaway, Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley, Ms. Mallek, Ms. McKeel, Ms. Palmer, and Ms. Price.  
NAYS:  None.  
_______________ 

 

Agenda Item No. 5. Action Item: Commonwealth and Local Development Opportunity Fund 
Performance Agreements for Project Packet. 

 

The Executive Summary states Project Packet is an international food and enzyme technology 
company headquartered in Albemarle County. The company operates within the “agribusiness and food 
processing” sector, which is a target industry in the County’s economic development strategic plan, 
Project ENABLE. 

 
In late 2019, the Economic Development Office (EDO) learned of Project Packet’s future 

expansion plans. These plans included additional space for manufacturing, offices, research and 
development, and warehousing. EDO staff assisted the expansion effort by identifying potential sites and 
providing estimated timelines for regulatory review. The cost, limited supply of available sites, and 
timeline for regulatory review posed significant challenges to Project Packet’s expansion within Albemarle 
County. As a result, Project Packet was initially unable to find a suitable location and broadened their 
search parameters to include other areas of the Central Virginia region and locations across the United 
States. 

 
Following an exhaustive search for an expanded operation within the region, Project Packet was 

at significant risk of relocating out of the state. As a result, the Virginia Economic Development 
Partnership (VEDP), in consultation with the Governor’s Office, determined Project Packet was eligible for 
several state incentives based on their projected job creation and capital investment: $256,000 from the 
Commonwealth Development Opportunity Fund (COF), a $300,000 Virginia Investment Performance 
(VIP) grant, $44,800 from the Virginia Jobs Investment Program (VJIP), and $35,000 from the Port of 
Virginia Economic and Infrastructure Development (POV) grant. Together, these incentives enabled 
otherwise impractical sites to become feasible for consideration by Project Packet. 

 
With this financial support, County staff, various infrastructure partners, and the private sector 

worked together with Project Packet to identify the State Farm building on Pantops as the ideal location 
for their expansion. 

 
Project Packet will make significant upgrades to adaptively reuse a portion of the building to serve 

their growing business needs. The State and Local COF performance agreements require at least 
$27,700,000 of capital investment as well as the creation and retention of 64 jobs over the next three 
years (Attachments A and B). 

 
The COF grant is the only incentive offered by the state that requires a local match. Staff is 

recommending the Board of Supervisors and the Economic Development Authority (EDA) approve the 
performance agreements that match the COF grant. The EDA will consider matching the state’s VJIP 
grant at a future EDA meeting. Local grant payments will occur as the company meets identified 
performance benchmarks. 

 
Albemarle County’s match for the Commonwealth Development Opportunity Fund (COF) grant - 

$256,000 - will come from the Economic Development Investment Pool. 
 
Albemarle County’s match for the Virginia Jobs Investment Program (VJIP) grant - up to $44,800 
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($700 per job) - will come from the Economic Development Investment Pool. 
 
Staff recommends the Board adopt the Resolution found in Attachment C to authorize the County 

Executive to sign the State and Local COF Performance Agreements once each agreement is approved 
to form by the County Attorney’s Office. 

 
Staff recommends the Economic Development Authority adopt the Resolutions found in 

Attachment D to authorize the Chair to sign the State and Local COF Performance Agreements once 
each agreement is approved to form by the County Attorney’s Office. 

_____ 
 
Mr. Johnson said he wanted to make sure the community was aware of what they were 

considering today.  He said as a reminder, Bonumose was moving into the State Farm building to 
adaptively reuse some of that space for its headquarters demonstration plant at R and D Lab.  He said 
they had a three-year plan for a little over a $27 million capital investment, creating 64 total jobs with an 
average salary of $76,563 and utilizing 36,000 square feet at that particular location.  He said there was 
also a little room for growth, up to 50,000 with a special use permit.  He stated that Bonumose expected 
additional long-term growth for both their headquarters and their enzyme production.  He said that with 
that being said, they were asking that the EDA consider the performance agreement. 

 
Mr. Long said that the performance agreement was included in the package.  He said that they 

would see if any of the EDA directors had any questions. 
 
Hearing none, Mr. Long said he only wanted to say that he was very disappointed that he could 

not be there and that they had already made travel plans and they were unable to be there.  He said he 
was glad it was a success and sorry he was not there.  He asked Mr. Gallaway to continue. 

 
Ms. McKeel said that while she had no questions, she wanted to express her regret for not being 

able to attend that event.   
 
Hearing no other questions or comments, Mr. Gallaway said that they needed to take a couple of 

votes. 
 
Ms. McKeel moved to adopt the resolution approving the attached Economic Opportunity Fund 

Performance Agreement between the EDA, Albemarle County, and Bonumose, Inc., and authorizes the 
County Executive to execute the agreement on the Board of Supervisors’ behalf once the Agreement has 
been approved as to form and substance by the County Attorney.  

 
Ms. Price seconded the motion. Roll was called and the motion failed by the following recorded 

vote: 
 
AYES:  Mr. Gallaway, Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley, Ms. Mallek, Ms. McKeel, Ms. Palmer, and Ms. Price.  
NAYS:  None.  
 

Mr. Long asked if anyone had the motion pulled up.   
 
Mr. Kamptner said that before they continued, he wanted to note that that motion only applied to 

one of the agreements.   
 
Mr. Deloria asked if there would be a motion or resolution related to the Commonwealth 

Opportunity Fund Agreement.  He asked if the Board was doing it in two motions.   
 
Mr. Kamptner said that they should simplify it and suggested that the Board simply adopt 

Attachment C to the Executive summary, which incorporated the substantive here, but it covered both 
agreements. 

 
Ms. Price moved to adopt Attachment C as presented.  Ms. McKeel seconded the motion.  
 
Roll was called and the motion failed by the following recorded vote: 

 
AYES:  Mr. Gallaway, Ms. LaPisto-Kirtley, Ms. Mallek, Ms. McKeel, Ms. Palmer, and Ms. Price.  
NAYS:  None.  

Mr. Long said he would make the motion.  He said he would edit it to include the other 
agreements.  He asked if he needed to, the Commonwealth Opportunity Fund as well as the other one.   

 
Mr. Kamptner said that that was correct, he would add the Commonwealth Opportunity Fund 

agreement. 
 
Mr. Long moved that the EDA adopt this resolution approving the attached Economic Opportunity 

Fund Performance Agreement between the EDA, Albemarle County, and Bonumose, Inc., as well as the 
Commonwealth Opportunity Fund agreement, and authorizes the Chair to execute the Agreement on the 
EDA’s behalf once the Agreement has been approved as to form and substance by the County Attorney.   

 
Mr. Ray seconded the motion.  Roll was called and the motion carried by the following recorded 

vote: 
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AYES:  Ms. Imhoff, Mr. Long, Mr. Munson, Mr. McNaughton, Mr. Ray, and Mr. Shreve. 
NAYS:  None.  

 
_____ 

 
RESOLUTION TO APPROVE THE AGREEMENTS 

FOR THE RELOCATION AND EXPANSION OF PROJECT PACKET 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of Supervisors finds that it is in the best interest of the County to enter into the 
following Agreements for the relocation and expansion of Project Packet to become a multi-year tenant in 
available commercial space on Pantops Mountain: 
 

• Commonwealth’s Development Opportunity Fund Performance Agreement 

• Local Match to Commonwealth’s Development Opportunity Fund – Performance Agreement. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Supervisors of Albemarle County, Virginia, 
hereby approves the above-referenced Agreements and authorizes the County Executive to execute the 
Agreements on behalf of the County once they have been approved as to substance and form by the County 
Attorney. 

_____ 
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_____ 
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_______________ 

 

Agenda Item No. 6. Closing Remarks. 
 
Mr. Long said that he believed Mr. Walker was next to speak.   
 
Mr. Walker thanked the Chairs.  He said he really appreciated the act of participation on the part 

of all members of both boards and being able to work through the summary of the success and the 
progress that had been made in implementing project ENABLE, as well as the additional tools that go into 
the economic development toolbox.  He said that obviously there was more to do here, and with both of 
those issues will be coming back for further consideration, they really appreciate that.  He said that he 
knew they were a little bit short on time.   

 
Mr. Walker acknowledged the valuable contributions of Jennifer Schmack.  He said that Jennifer 

served as a project manager for them for about three years.  He said that at the time that Jennifer joined, 
the reconstituted economic development effort was still very, very new.  He said that Mr. Newberry was 
first, and then Mr. Johnson came in, and then Jennifer was hired.  He said that he did not want to miss an 
opportunity to acknowledge her many, many contributions.  He said that as a small team, everybody does 
a lot of different things to make it all work.  He stated that when looking at how successful the EDA, the 
Board, and the EDO had been, Jennifer deserved a lot of credit for that.  He said she was probably best 
known for her relations out in the economic community in the BRE program, but she meant a lot more 
than that.  He said that sadly for them, but good for her, she had been hired as a Director of Economic 
Development for Fluvanna County.  He said that they were very proud of her progress and moving in her 
profession to take on a larger leadership role.  He said that they would now be competing against her for 
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projects, he guessed, but that was just the way it goes.   
 
Mr. Ray said it was well said. 
 
Mr. Long said he wanted to thank everyone.  He said he thought it was very productive and that 

they got a lot of good guidance.  He said they really appreciated it.  He said he thought it was well worth 
their time to try and have these meetings together, because it increased their efficiency being able to hear 
about things together and act on things together.  He said he was glad they were able to do it and hoped 
they would continue to do so.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said a quick comment was his congratulations to Jennifer.  He said although it was 

only a week ago that he and Supervisor McKeel were at a public forum and talked about how well the 
economic director gets along with the City of Charlottesville’s economic director.  He said that while it was 
obvious there was some competition involved here, it was also incredibly valuable to their region that the 
economic development directors all have a strong relationship with one another on how to make sure that 
their region was successfully moving forward.  He said that he fully suspected that Jennifer and Mr. 
Johnson would maintain a very positive working relationship moving forward, so congratulations on that.  
He said thank you to Chair Long and the Economic Development Authority for hosting them today.  He 
said it was always a pleasure to get together with them.  He said he thought they all could agree that they 
were thrilled, as he had said a few times, of the work being done by the small but mighty economic 
development team, and they certainly enjoy doing the work at their level knowing that it was their team 
that they were supporting, so thanks to all of them.   

 
Ms. McKeel said that she wanted to point out for the public, because Mr. Gallaway had 

addressed it, that they had a memorandum of understanding around economic development with the City.  
She said that that was established a few years ago, and if anyone were interested, they could pull it up 
and share a copy with them, but it was online and did guide their work.   

 
Mr. Gallaway said that that was a very good point to make. 
 
Ms. Mallek said that she wanted to say that it was very important that they had a friend in other 

counties.  She said that she thought that Jennifer being in Fluvanna would be a help to them.  She said 
that one county cannot do it all by themselves, especially with Go Virginia they had to have partnerships 
with all of their surrounding neighbors to fight off these groups from other places to get the grants that 
they need.  She said that she knew she would do well, and they knew where she lived, which was the 
basic idea.   

 
Mr. Gallaway asked if there were any further comments.  He asked if they were adjourning the 

EDA first.  Mr. Gallaway said he would adjourn first. 
_______________ 

 

Agenda Item No. 7. Adjourn to October 20, 2021, 1:00 p.m. electronic meeting pursuant to 
Ordinance No. 20-A(16). 

 

At 5:50 p.m., Mr. Gallaway stated that the Board would adjourn to October 20, 2021 at 1 p.m.  He 
said it would be an electronic meeting held pursuant to Ordinance No. 20-A(16), “An Ordinance to Ensure 
the Continuity of Government During the COVID-19 Disaster,” and information on how to participate in the 
meeting will be posted on the Albemarle County website Board of Supervisors homepage. 

 
The EDA adjourned its meeting at 5:51 p.m. 
 
 
 

 
 

 __________________________________     
 Chair                       

  
Approved by Board 
 
Date 07/19/2023 
 
Initials CKB 

 


